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MESSAGE FROM THE CHAIRPERSON 

Good morning, 
  
First, I want to thank the Board of Directors: Kim Murphy, Vice Chairperson; Cheryl 
Wallis, Secretary; Brent Parkinson, Treasurer; Amber Lawrence, Director; Lynne Scott, 
Director; Linda Heaton-Tessier, Director; Cheryl Way, Director and Anne Jared, Director.  
Thank you to each one of you!         
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               
It has been a very busy year. The Board met for regular meetings on eight occasions 
during the year, and the Executive Committee met four times and reported to the Board. 
There were also three ad hoc committee meetings as well as consultations and decisions 
that were made electronically through Doodle and by phone, which helped cut down on 
the number of regular meetings. There was a lot to attend to, since ECOL’s funding was 
largely diversified between 2015 and 2016. 
 
¶ In addition to the Health Promotion and Networking and Partnership Initiative 

projects with the Community Health and Social Services Network (CHSSN), the 
Culinary Traditions project with Canadian Heritage also continued until the end 
of August 2015.  

¶ Another small grant from the CHSSN helped us present occasional Community 
Health Education Project videos during the year as well.  

¶ We also received funding for Community Kids Clubs from Canadian Heritage, 
allowing us to provide English language activities to families in collaboration 
with the Maison de Parents de la Matawinie Ouest.  

¶ ECOL embarked on a three-year project with McGill to increase the number of 
bilingual health and social service workers in the region. 

¶ We also received a grant from the Centre intégré de la santé et des services 
sociaux de Lanaudière in order to help them in their endeavours to adapt health 
and social services to the Anglophone community.  

 
All of these projects meant that that Board of Directors and staff of ECOL have been 
keeping very busy. On behalf of the Board, I would like to thank all those who have 
made it possible: 
¶ E.D. Michelle Eaton-Lusignan and Project Officer Diane Kyte, and contractual 

employees Maggie Cuillerier, Isabelle Frenette, Shari Gallagher and Daniel 
Gravel; 

¶ Our hard-working volunteers; 
¶ Our community partners and funders. 

 
This has been a great year, thank you to all you the members for your input and your 
participation. 
 
Respectively yours, 
  
Lorna Jean Smith Neveu, Chairperson   
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MESSAGE FROM THE EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR 
Dear Members, Partners and Friends, 
 
This year has gone by so quickly, with new projects and many networking opportunities. It does one 
good to sit back and take stock so that we may then build on our experiences for the next years to 
come. 
 
In preparing the annual activity report, I am so pleased to see the number of participants at our 
Wellness Centre activities. We note that the seniors in our community have a great desire for 
knowledge. Workshops and conferences with health professionals and community groups generally 
ensure a large attendance. ECOL is certainly meeting its mandate in offering health information to 
our community. 
 
Behind the scenes, I participate in a number of roundtables and committees to make sure that the 
needs of the English-speaking community are not forgotten, as well as to transmit important 
information back from the committees to our community. ECOL’s participation in these groups has 
been greatly appreciated by the French-speaking community and the different organizations have 
become sensitized to our presence and our needs.  
 
With the introduction of Bill 10 and the reorganization of the health and social service system, we 
were concerned that our development would be stalled until everyone had adjusted to the changes. 
This was not the case. From the fall of 2015 onward we have had a number of meetings with the 
Centre intégré de la santé et des services sociaux (CISSS) involving top-level management and our 
local respondent for concerns of the English-speaking community. Their openness and desire to 
work with us bodes very well for the future. We have even carried out a project for the CISSS to help 
ensure that their programs and documentation are adapted for English-speakers. The CISSS has also 
been collaborating in our project with McGill to identify professionals who are willing to come and 
speak about their career to Joliette High School students. We are very fortunate that we have such a 
harmonious and fruitful relationship with our health and social service centre. 
 
I wish to acknowledge the many people who have contributed to ECOL’s development over the past 
year: the Board of Directors, our many volunteers, the community organizations that have 
presented to us at the Wellness Centre, our contractual workers, and especially project officer Diane 
Kyte. Diane strives constantly to research and carry out all of those amazing activities at the 
Wellness Centre, and has also been in charge of the activities related to our project with McGill 
University. Her hard work and dedication have been deeply appreciated. 
 
It is also important to mention our funders. ECOL is a young organization, yet has managed to obtain 
several grants that confirm the trust placed in us by the different bodies that manage them: the 
Community Health and Social Services Network, McGill University, Canadian Heritage, the CISSS and 
most recently, the Ministère de la famille. We appreciate this great privilege, which allows us to 
address many different needs of the community while continuing to build our credibility as an 
organization. 
 
I hope you will take the time to go through this report and become familiar with all of the different 
activities carried out by your English Community Organization during this past year. 
 
Best regards, 
 
Michelle Eaton-Lusignan, E.D. 
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Mission, Vision, Values and Mandate of ECOL  

Long-term objectives of the English Community Org anization of Lanaudière,  revised 
in our 2014 -2017 Strategic Plan adopted on February 20 th, 2014. 

 

Mission:  
 

To serve and promote the health and well being of members of the English-speaking 
community of the Lanaudière region. 
 

 

Vision:  
 

 As a result of the partnership initiatives facilitated by ECOL, our vision is : 
  

¶ That the English-speaking Lanaudière citizens share a sense of solidarity 
towards the preservation and enhancement of their traditions, culture, 
language and institutions, and that they benefit from an equitable access to 
health and social services. 

 
¶ That the ESC of Lanaudière has a strong sense of belonging, security and 

respect. They seek to preserve their identity and their institutions. They are 
also committed to promoting recognition of their contribution to overall 
community vitality.  

 

Values: 
 

RESPECT: Mutual respect of culture, spiritual beliefs and social status. 
 
COLLABORATION: Partnership with the community and public sector service 
providers. 
 
COMMUNITY VITALITY: Developing and preserving a strong and vibrant English-
speaking community that enriches Quebec society. 

 

Mandate:  
  

To offer a wide variety of services, initiatives and programs for all age groups, such 
as community animation, community health prevention and promotion activities, to 
facilitate access to health and social services and documentation in English, to offer 
volunteer service programs, to identify resources available in the region and to 
distribute pertinent information.  
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BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 

The following Directors were either elected during the Annual General Assembly in 2014 or 
2015, or were nominated by the Board as permitted in  bylaw article ten, stating that ‘Should 
a vacancy occur, the Board of Directors has the power to nominate a member of good standing 
to complete the term of the vacant director:” 
        Mandate Expires: 
Lorna-Jean Smith-Neveu, Chairperson     2017 
Kim Murphy, Vice-Chairperson       2016* 
Brent Parkinson, Treasurer      2016* 
Cheryl Wallis, Secretary      2016* 
Lynne Scott, Director       2017    
Linda Heaton-Tessier, Director     2016* 
Amber Lawrence, Director      2017 
Cheryl Way, Director       2017 
Anne Jared, Director       2017 
 
*Mandate expires this year; election necessary. 

 
Chapter Three, Article Eight of ECOL’s bylaws states: “The affairs of the Organization shall be 
managed by a Board of Directors consisting of a maximum of eleven (11) Directors, and no 
less than seven (7) Directors, of whom 50% plus oÎÅ ÓÈÁÌÌ ÃÏÎÓÔÉÔÕÔÅ Á ÑÕÏÒÕÍȣȢȱ Article 
Fifteen reads: “…Directors will be elected for a two-year term unless they are elected to fill a 
position that is not at the end of the term. In this case, their election will be for the remainder 
of the term.ȱ 
 
The last Annual General Meeting was held on May 25, 2015. Twenty-two people were in 
attendance. 

 
 
 

Line-dancing at the Welllness Centre 
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STAFF 

 

Regular Employees 
 
Executive Director 
Michelle Eaton -Lusignan  continued to hold the position of Executive Director this year. 
She directly oversees the different projects and activities of our organization, tends to the 
administrative tasks and represents the organization at multiple committees and 
roundtables.  
 
Project Officer 
Diane Kyte  became a regular employee during this past year, and generally works from 
Mondays to Thursdays. She is responsible for the Health Promotion Project activities, most 
particularly those held at the Wellness Centre, and has also been coordinating the McGill 
Retention and Training Initiatives Project. 
 
Contractual Workers    
 
Margaret Cuillerier  (Maggie) continued as contractual coordinator of the Culinary 
Tradition project  until the end of last summer. She recruited youth and seniors to 
participate in the activities, facilitated kitchen workshops and edited a cookbook containing 
interviews and recipes contributed by the participants.  
 
Isabelle Frenette  was the facilitator for the Community Kids Clubs project this past fall and 
winter, providing English language activities to families at the Maison de parents de la 
Matawinie  Ouest. The project ended on March 31st. 
 
Daniel Gravel  was hired as a contractual project officer to work on helping the Centre 
intégré de la santé et des services sociaux de Lanaudière (CISSS) adapt their services 
and documentation for the English-speaking community.  
 
Shari Gallagher  also received a contract to transcribe the verbatim of the focus groups that 
were held for the project with the CISSS. 
 

 
 

 
 

Michelle and Diane work hard 
and learn a lot at the biannual 
CHSSN retreats, but there is 
always a bit of silliness 
involved too! This was at the 
October retreat, where the 
participants got together for 
some Halloween fun after the 
ÄÁÙȭÓ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇÓȢ 
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ECOL PROJECT FUNDING 2015-2016  
 

The Community Health and Social Service Network (CHSSN) , funded by Health Canada, 
contributed two grants to ECOL for this financial year: 
 
¶ Network and Partnership Initiative (NPI)      
NPI is a program that supports the capacity of Quebec’s English-speaking communities 
to ensure their vitality through cooperation and partnership with the health and social 
services system. The objective is to support Quebec’s minority English-speaking 
communities in improving and maintaining access to the full range of Health and Social 
Services. ECOL is the 20th and the youngest NPI in Quebec.  
 
The members of the NPI steering committee are: Amber Lawrence , Lorna Jean Smith 
Neveu, Kim Murphy , Brent Parkinson  and Michelle Eaton -Lusignan . 

 
¶ Health Promotion Project (HPP)       

The HPP aims to improve access to activities and programs promoting health and 
disease prevention, by reinforcing the community sector working with the health and 
social services centres and public health programs. 
 
The members of the HPP steering committee are: Lynne Scott, Lorna Jean Smith 
Neveu, Diane Kyte  and Michelle  Eaton-Lusignan . 

 
We also continued with the grant received from Canadian Heritage , under the 
Development of Official Languages Program, Community Life Component , until the 
end of August, 2015. The funds were used for the Culinary Traditions project.  
 
Culinary Traditions gave an opportunity for students to interview seniors concerning their 
gastronomic memories and traditions. The students collected recipes and wrote up their 
interviews for publication in a cookbook. They also benefited from cooking workshops 
based on the recipes received, with the accompaniment of seniors who volunteered to help 
out. The project also allowed the students to share their time and delicious creations with 
other community organizations. Copies of the cookbook produced are available. 
 
Both the Maison de Parents de la Matawinie Ouest  in Rawdon and Joliette High School  
permit ted us to use their kitchens at no charge for these workshops. Rawdon Elementary  
School, Joliette High School  and the Joliette Community Learning Centre  were also very 
instrumental in promoting Culinary Traditions.  
 
The Centre intégré de la santé et des services sociaux (CISSS) granted us funding to be 
used for two purposes : to organize focus groups of Lanaudière seniors concerning their use 
of and level of satisfaction with  health and social services, and to review their previously-
translated documents intended for patients.  
 
The McGill  Training and Retention of Bilingual Health Professionals Project allowed us to 
work with Joliette High School  during the year to inspire the students to consider a career 
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in the health and social services field. The bursary program 
attached to this grant enabled us to discern a $10 000 bursary to 
Rachèle Madison, who is completing her studies to become a 
super-nurse for our region.  
 

ACTIVITIES 
 

RESOURCE CENTRE 
 
ECOL continues to be a great distributer of documentation in 
English. The Rawdon Rural Association  built us a second 
display case for the different flyers, booklets and brochures, 

which are available at our office. A variety of documents are also displayed during our 
Wellness Centre activities. We have a great deal of health-related information as well as 
legal information, social activities and information on other community groups and 
resources. We also have a great collection of Community Health Education Program  
videos that we will view with you (or your group) on request.  
 
 

REFERRAL AND ACCOMPANIMENT 
 
ECOL is becoming known for its expertise in navigating the public system and its knowledge 
of resources. We are receiving more and more requests for information, referrals and 
accompaniment. Some examples are: 
 
¶ Accompanied transport to the Wellness Centre activities; 
¶ Accompaniment for admission to hospital and for medical follow-up; 
¶ Assistance in filling out forms for public housing; 
¶ Referral for services to handicapped; 
¶ Accompaniment, advocacy and information to families involved in placing an elderly 

parent into care; 
¶ Assistance in making complaints in health and social services and for HLM housing; 
¶ Distribution of forms to apply for a family doctor; 
¶ Information on financial aid for students; 
¶ Information on transportation services; 
¶ Etc. 

 

PROMOTION 
 
ECOL continued to collaborate with the Laurentian and Lanaudière Families  magazine by 
promoting organizations, associations and initiatives in the region. This year we were able 
to supply the magazine with information and/or full articles on the following:  
 

Chairperson Jeannie Neveu and 
bursary winner Rachèle Madison. 
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¶ Association of Adventurers of Baden-Powell (Scouts) 
¶ Aux Couleurs de la vie 
¶ CAAP-Lanaudière (Centre d’assistance et d’accompagnement aux plaintes) 
¶ Family Fair 
¶ Health Passports 
¶ Hébergement La Hutte 
¶ Hero in Thirty CPR training 
¶ Maison des aînés de Chertsey 
¶ Maison des jeunes de Rawdon 
¶ McGill Category 1 Bursary Winner Rachèle Madison 
¶ Moisson Lanaudière 
¶ Parrainage Civique Lanaudière 
¶ Patchwork Guild 
¶ Rawdon Rural Association 
¶ Société Alzheimer de Lanaudiere 
 
ECOL also promotes the activities of other organizations on its Facebook page, as well as 
offering information on health matters, community events, news, etc. We have reached over 
600 people with this network. 
 
ECOL’s website is also up and running. You can visit it at www.ecol-lanaudiere.org. 
 
 

INITIATIVES INVOLVING YOUTH 
 
ECOL has a close relationship with 
these two English schools in our 
region. The Executive Director is a 
member of the community on the 
governing board at RES, and the 
Community Learning Centre 
(CLC) coordinator is an executive 
member of the board of directors 
of ECOL. We continue to 
collaborate regularly with the 
school communities as part of our 
orientation to provide a special 
attention to youth in our planning 
and our actions. ECOL also 
promotes the public activities of the CLC and the Leading English Education and 
Resource Network (LEARN)  to its members. 
 
ECOL was also involved in a partnership with the Maison de parents de la Matawinie 
Ouest during this past year, and offered activities in English to elementary school-aged 
children as well as parent-preschooler activities on a weekly basis from September to 

Visit from paramedics at Joliette High School. 

http://www.ecol-lanaudiere.org/


13 
 

March. Through this program, we also began to make links with the Maison des jeunes de 
Rawdon. 
 
In order to learn more about the situation of youth in the south of the region, ECOL also 
participated on the Table jeunesse Les Moulins . In the north, ECOL sits on the Grandir 
Ensemble Matawinie  committee.  
 
ECOL carried out the following initiatives for the youth of our region during the past year: 
 

STORY-TIME EVENING 
 

ECOL sponsored Rawdon Elementary School ȭÓ story-time evening last spring. Children 
were invited to arrive in pyjamas with a stuffed animal. Each family left with a copy of the 
book read during the activity as well as related hand-outs to allow parents to practice the 
demonstrated story-telling techniques with other books at home. Attendance at this event 
was excellent and the families were very happy with this initiative. 

 

HEALTHY LIFESTYLES 
 
ECOL had a lifestyle questionnaire designed by the Minister of Education  translated for 
use of the Community Learning Centre  at Joliette High School . 
 

CHILD CAR SEAT VERIFICATION CLINIC 
 
ECOL joined the Maison de parents de la Matawinie Ouest , the CISSS-CLSC Chertsey and 
the CPE Tirelou in offering a child car seat verification clinic in Rawdon this year. In total, 
39 seats were verified.  
 

AMIBULLE 
 
Amibulle is a program developed by Grandir Ensemble Matawinie  to teach children social 
skills before beginning kindergarten. ECOL has been in the process of translating the 
workshops for use with English-speaking children. 
 

MCGILL TRAINING AND RETENTION INITIATIVES PROJECT 
 
¶ Adaptation of “Career Wheel”, to give students information on 

different career choices in the health and social services 
sector, including years of study and pay rates. 

¶ Transportation for students to a job fair with about 80% 
health and social services content. 

¶ Job shadowing experience for four students at the Centre 
ÄȭÈïÂÅÒÇÅÍÅÎÔ (ÅÁÔÈÅÒȢ  
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¶ Visit from three health 
professionals to the students at 
Joliette High School to discuss 
their careers. 

¶ Forty-two students took part in 
the Hero in Thirty CPR course. 

¶ Recruitment of student mentors 
in Montreal CÉGEPS to help JHS 
students in transitioning to city 
life and post-secondary 
studies.  

 

 
CULINARY TRADITIONS PROJECT 
 
The goal to the Culinary Traditions Project was to create an intergenerational shared sense 
of regional community identity among the English-speaking population of Lanaudière. The 
project spanned two financial years during which we held eighteen cooking workshops. A 
total of thirty -six students and eight senior volunteers took part in the project. The young 
people also got involved in their 
community, such as helping out at Friday 
Friends , the Mid -Laurentian United 
Church community lunches and preparing 
a fundraising supper for Joliette High 
School (trip to Spain). 
 
A cookbook was published towards the 
end of the project, containing recipes and 
anecdotes from the participants as well as 
a list of sixty-five regional resources. 
Cookbooks are still available ($6 each, or 
$5 each when you purchase two or more). 
 

COMMUNITY KIDS CLUBS 
 
The Community Kids Clubs  were funded by Canadian Heritage  and allowed us to offer 
English-language activities at the Maison de Parents de la Matawinie Ouest  during the 
last several months. Fifteen Playdates for parents and preschoolers were held, benefiting 
five families. Seven children between the ages of six and eleven took advantage of the Kids 
Club activities on Saturday mornings. Varied activities were held, such as bowling, story-
telling, outdoor activities and cooking.  
 
The Community Kids Clubs were promoted by the Maison de Parents de la Matawinie 
Ouest and Rawdon Elementary School . The project also helped us create ties with the 
Maison des Jeunes de Rawdon. 

#ÁÒÅÅÒ $ÁÙ ÁÔ *ÏÌÉÅÔÔÅ (ÉÇÈ 3ÃÈÏÏÌȢ 0ÁÂÌÏ ÔÈÅ ÓËÅÌÅÔÏÎȭÓ ÐÒÅÓÅÎÃÅ ÁÔ 
JHS has been made possible through the McGill project at ECOL. 
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PATERNAL INVOLVEMENT 
 
ECOL’s volunteers verified the translation of a document produced to encourage paternal 
involvement. 
 

 

INITIATIVES INVOLVING SENIORS 
 
WELLNESS CENTRE  
 

Throughout the year (except for the summer months), ECOL 
held weekly activities at the Christ Church  Hall  in Rawdon 
on Tuesday mornings. The activities were generally very well 
attended, with an average of about sixteen people per week, 
excluding the St. Patrick’s Day brunch, which was attended by 
no fewer than forty-eight people!   
 
In total, 623 people dropped in to the 36 different Wellness 
Centre activities during this period.  The feedback from 
participants has been very positive. 
 
These are the activities that took place: 
 
¶ Film “The Imitation Game"; Critically acclaimed biography 

of Alan Turing, had many among the group of fourteen 
people who attended, remembering his tragic demise but 
subsequent pardon by the Queen in 2013. 

¶ Exercise session“Staying Fit as We Age" - Diane lead the 
session addressing issues such as balance, flexibility and 

preserving muscle mass through the use of weights and resistance bands. Thirteen 
people participated. 

¶ Earth Day planting activity. Different cuttings, seeds and seedlings were  available to 
plant. Fifteen people participated.                            

¶ Back by popular demand: “Line Dancing" The continuation of some of the basics steps, 
and some new ones. It was quite the workout. Nineteen people participated. 

¶ Film“Twelve Years a Slave". Based on true events of a free man made a slave. The fifteen 
participants remarked on how race relations in the U.S. are still contentious, even after a 
century and a half. 

¶ Exercise session #2“Staying Fit as We Age". Tips on balance and functional exercise 
done to music. Eight people attended. 
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“Learning How to Make Homemade Bread"; A challenging but very successful activity 
lead by our talented cooks, Jeannie, Lynne and Maggie. Fifteen participants took home 
some heavenly smelling fresh bread. 

¶ ECOL offered its own workshop entitled “The Ins and Outs of Choosing a Residence 
(adapted from similar ones done in French by the Table de concertation en soutien à 
domicile  Matawinie  and ACEF Lanaudière). A very comprehensive workbook was 
presented by Diane, offering many tools and resources to help in the process of 
considering and deciding what kind of residence best suits your needs. Fifteen people 
attended and gave positive feedback on the depth of information provided. 

¶ Bingo! Gift certificates were donated from Delorme's Garden Center  and the Boutique  
Quatre Saisons. The nine participants were quite pleased with their prizes. 

¶ Presentation by “Educaloi ": Lawyer and Legal Plain Language Specialist Sarah 
Dougherty presented on Wills, Power of Attorney and Mandates for Incapacity. Twenty-
seven people participated in the discussion of these important and necessary decisions. 

¶ Outdoor Picnic and BBQ: this turned into an indoor affair as the result of rain showers. 
Members of the board pitched in to cook and keep the food dry and volunteers brought 
in salads and desserts. Thirty -one people attended to end our 2014-15 Wellness Center 

activities, until the fall.  
¶ Welcome Back - Discussion 

and survey on what 
activities people would like 
us to offer at their Wellness 
Center in the upcoming 
year. Seventeen people 
attended.  

¶ Showing of the 
film“Boychoir", the 
inspirational story of tough 
love and perseverance in 
the face of many odds. 
Fifteen people attended. 

¶ Fasciatherapy session with certified fascia-therapist Nathalie D'Aragon demonstrating 
the role of fascia in our body and the benefits of this therapy for pain management and 
flexibility. Twelve people participated.  

¶ Thanksgiving Craft: making a fall-themed candle holder. Nine people attended. 
¶ Kitchen Activity : Learning how to make low fat, no bake cheesecake. Twelve people 

attended. 
¶ “Staying on the Road", offered by the CAA-Quebec's Foundation , focused on road 

safety for older drivers. Eighteen people attended.  
¶ Line Dancing: again back by popular demand, some of the usual twenty-plus 

participants forgot to attend. The nine present did enjoy themselves.  
¶ “The Power of Preventing Infections", a Community Health Education Program  

(CHEP) Power Point presentation on how to prevent and treat various infections. 
Sixteen people attended and had fun with some glitter powder which allowed them to 
see how effective their handwashing technique was.  

Activity with Carol Ann Cheff, art therapist, at the Wellness Centre. 
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¶ Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation “Hero in Thirty" Tr aining Workshop was given by the 
Quebec Heart and Stroke Foundation . Two separate groups totalling thirty  
participants (mostly seniors)  learned the basics of CPR and how to react quickly in an 

emergency situation and were 
very appreciative for this 
learning opportunity.  

 
¶ “Initiation to Tai" Chi by the 

Tai Chi Taoiste Society in 
Joliette, taught thirteen 
participants this ancient 
method of health fitness. 

¶ Conference by Diabetes 
Quebec: a nutritionist and 
diabetes educator was on 

hand to the discuss management and prevention of glucose intolerance. Samples of high 
sugar content foods and drinks were on display using sugar cubes as measurement, 
amazing everyone. Twelve people participated.                                                                                              

¶ CHEP Video Presentation “Arthritis and Fibromyalgia" addressed the different types of 
arthritis, how to better deal with it's effects. Resource materials on exercise, nutrition, 
medications were available to take home and local nurse Dominique Leroux 
(Pharmacie Proxim ) was on hand with different physical aides for the home. Eighteen 
people attended. 

¶ Christmas Cookie Baking and Exchange: nine people participated and each went home 
with a tin of cookies for the holidays.  

¶ Showing of Celtic Woman Christmas concert on DVD. Thirteen people were present and 
left with a healthy dose of Christmas spirit. 

¶ CHEP Power Point Presentation “The Power of Food". Eighteen people attended. 
Samples of power foods that can help with or even prevent certain chronic conditions 
were brought in to try. 

¶ Zhumba Gold Exercise session with certified instructor, Emilie Pesant. Twenty-five 
people attended, packing the Wellness Center. They not only had fun but a great 
workout too and came away wanting more. 

¶ CHEP video presentation: “Healthy Aging, Healthy Brain: Memory Fitness”. Twenty-five 
people were present. It was an excellent explanation of normal memory loss and how to 
keep our brains healthy and active as we age. The participants came away with useful 
strategies and felt much relief that their forgetfulness was a normal part of the aging 
process. 

¶ Documentary “He Named Me Malala", the true story of the Taliban's attack on a young 
Pakistani schoolgirl. Ten people were present. 

¶ Carol-Ann Cheff lead an Art Therapy workshop. Seven people were present. Those that 
embarked in the process came away very positive and even continued to add to their 
collages at home. 

¶ Valentine Chocolate Making: eleven people participated. All went home very happy with 
their creations, aided by Pat Lowe, owner of the Maison du Chocolat . 
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¶ A Fraud Prevention Conference was scheduled, but had to be cancelled. Still, the thirteen 
attendees stayed, and an interesting discussion ensued about people's personal 
experiences on the subject. 

¶ Tired of Being Tired - Fatigue Management: a CHEP video discussing what is normal 
fatigue, and what to do and not do to manage. Seventeen people attended. 

¶ Getting Your Act Together - Advance care planning, financial planning and settling an 
estate. Financial experts Brenda-Lynn Tinkler, Rejean Norbert and notary Audrey 
Lapointe from the Royal Bank of Canada gave presentations and answered numerous 
questions. Twenty-four people were present and came away very satisfied with the 
information and materials that were supplied. 

¶ A copious St. Patrick's Day Brunch was catered by Solidarité Sociale Rawdon  (the 
Family Counter ). Fifty-seven tickets were sold, but 
only approximately forty -eight people were there, as 
many of the seniors were sick that week. Leftovers 
went back to the Family Counter  for their community 
lunch. 

¶ Baking Activity for Easter: Hotcross Buns! Jeannie lead 
the activity for the sixteen people who were present. 
Lively discussion and some delicious creations were 
made. 

¶ Exercise Session “Use it or Lose It" was lead by fitness 
instructor Gail Lukian  to a group of fourteen 

participants. Our newly-purchased resistance equipment was used. Some people asked 
if we could do a mini exercise session (30 min.) every Tuesday morning before the 
planned activity.                                                                                                           
 

OTHER  
 

¶ A second presentation of ECOL's workshop on “The Ins and Outs of Choosing a 
Residence’’ with geriatric social worker Suzanne Albert  was on hand to answer 
questions on requirements and assessment procedures for differing levels of care. We 
thank Gilbert Bourgeois  for the transformation of the workbook into the Power Point 
format to be easier presented. Fourteen people attended.  

 
¶ The CHEP video presentation on Diabetes: The Sugar Factor was presented at the 

Elderhelp of Lanaudiere's  senior group. Twenty-one people were present. 
 
¶ Evening computer classes were offered to seventeen participants in two separate 

training sessions at Rawdon Elementary School , covering basic tasks such as how to 
copy/paste, e-mail, search and buy safely on the net. Training was done by 
Qualification , through the Sir Wilfrid Laurier School Board . 
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ROUNDTABLES, MEMBERSHIPS AND REPRESENTATION 
 

ECOL networks with other groups to ensure that the needs of the English-speaking 
community are being communicated as well as making sure that the English-speaking 
community is aware of services and information pertaining to health and social services.  
 
ECOL is a member of the following associations:  
¶ Community Health and Social Services Network (CHSSN)  

This network of community organizations, resources and public institutions are striving to ensure access 
ÔÏ ÈÅÁÌÔÈ ÁÎÄ ÓÏÃÉÁÌ ÓÅÒÖÉÃÅÓ ÉÎ %ÎÇÌÉÓÈ ÆÏÒ 1ÕÅÂÅÃȭÓ %ÎÇÌÉÓÈ-speaking communities. 

¶ Quebec Community Groups Network (QCGN)  
The QCGN is a centre of evidence-based expertise and collective action on the strategic issues affecting 
the development and vitality of English-speaking Quebec. 

¶ Table régionale de concertation des aînés de Lanaudière  
This regional roundtable supports and promotes organizations involved in advocating for the rights and 
well-being of seniors in the region, thus favouring an improved quality of life.  

¶ Table regionale des organismes communautaires de Lanaudière (TROCL)  
The TROCL brings together autonomous community organizations from across the region with the goal 
of achieving social change.  

¶ Quebec Anglophone Heritage Network  
4ÈÅ 1!(.ȭÓ ÍÉÓÓÉÏÎ ÉÓ ÔÏ ÈÅÌÐ ÁÄÖÁÎÃÅ ËÎÏ×ÌÅÄÇÅ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÈÉÓÔÏÒÙ ÁÎÄ ÃÕÌÔÕÒÅ ÏÆ %ÎÇÌÉÓÈ-speaking society 
in Quebec. 

¶ The Centre for Community Organizations (COCO)  
Mission: to promote social justice, active citizenship, democracy, and just socio-economic development by 
supporting the development of healthy organizations and strong communities through education. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
In addition to a public meeting held in Mascouche to discuss health issues, ECOL also held 
its second annual regional networking meeting on March 10th. About forty people were in 
attendance, representing twenty-five community groups or institutions. Special guests from 
the CISSS Lanaudière, the Quebec Community Groups Network  and the CHSSN gave 
presentations. Particularly appreciated was a presentation by Heather Darch of the Quebec 
Anglophone Heritage Network  in which she addressed mission-driven volunteering. 
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During 2015-2016, ECOL participated in the following roundtables: 
 
¶ Comité local de développement social Matawinie  

o Subcommittee addressing education, training and certification 
¶ Comité régional pour la promotion de la paternité  
¶ Grandir Ensemble Matawinie  
¶ Table de soutien à domicile Matawinie  
¶ Table de soutien à domicile Les Moulins  
¶ Table jeunesse Les Moulins  
¶ Table de concertation régionale des aîné -e-s de Lanaudière 

o Subcommittee to organize Aînés en Action Forum 
 

The Executive Director also participated on the Governing Board of Rawdon Elementary 
School as a member of the community. 
 
In addition to these regular meetings, ECOL was also present on punctual basis at these 
meetings and occasions: 
 
¶ LESAN networking meeting (Lauren tian English Services Advisory N etwork ) 
¶ AGAPE networking meeting (Laval organization) 
¶ Association of Children Educated at H ome annual general meeting 
¶ TROCL annual general meeting (Table régionale des organismes communautaire 

de Lanaudière ) 
¶ Meeting with QCGN representatives (Quebec Community Groups Network ) 
¶ CRASLA telephone conference to approve new access plan (Comité regional pour 
ÌȭÁÃÃÅÓÓÉÂÉÌÉÔï ÄÅÓ ÓÅÒÖÉÃÅÓ ÅÎ ÌÁÎÇÕÅ ÁÎÇÌÁÉÓÅ) 

¶ ARC meeting with new employee (Assistance and Referral Centre ) 
¶ Meeting with Fonds coÍÍÕÎÁÕÔÁÉÒÅ ÄȭÁÃÃîÓ ÁÕ ÍÉÃÒÏÃÒïÄÉÔ 
¶ Municipalité amie des aînés consultations in Rawdon 
¶ Rawdon Chamber of Commerce networking meeting 
¶ CISSS-L meetings on Anglophone accessibility and adaptation 
¶ Laurentian Caregivers Association 

annual general meeting 
¶ McGilÌ 5ÎÉÖÅÒÓÉÔÙ ȰGolden Shareȱ 

meeting 
¶ Health Canada Priorities Committee  
¶ Nous, Lanaudière social development 

forum 
¶ Annual Concertation Activity, 

Concertation Vigie et Liaison Les 
Moulins  

¶ Rawdon United and Anglican Parishes Family Fair 
¶ Remembrance Day ceremony at the cenotaph, organized by the Rawdon Legion  
¶ Seniors Forum organized by the Table de concertation des aînés de Lanaudière  
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CONFERENCES, WORKSHOPS AND TRAINING SESSIONS 
 

ECOL continues to remain up-to-date, and takes every opportunity to expand our 
knowledge of health and social issues: 
 
¶ The Community Health and Social Service Network ’s Networking and Partnership 

Initiatives bi -annual retreats and mini-retreat. 
¶ The Quebec Anglophone Heritage Network  conference on Volunteering Matters 
¶ Conference on accessory fees in the Quebec health care system offered by the Table 

de concertation des aînés de Lanaudière  
¶ Adult mental health and optimal communications offered by the Table de 

concertation petite enfance Matawinie  
¶ Accompanying fathers through separation and divorce offered by the Local 

Paternity Promotion Committee, Matawinie  
¶ Impacts of father-child attachment on child’s development offered by the Centre 

intégré universitaire en santé et services sociaux de Montreal  
¶ Elder abuse, offered by the CISSS de Lanaudière  
¶ Dying with dignity offered by Seniors Action Quebec 
¶ Loss and grieving offered by Les Couleurs de la vie 
¶ Importance of digital technology for non-profits offered by Techboomers  
¶ Preparing the succession for one’s organization offered by the Community H ealth 

and Social Service Network  
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Learning about how much sugar is in our food at the conference on diabetes. 
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PERSPECTIVES FOR 2016-2017  
 

ECOL will continue to receive funding from the CHSSN for the NPI and HPP programs, and 
from McGill  for the Retention and Training of Health Professionals Project. 
 
We note that the Wellness Centre activities are well-attended and appreciated, so the 
sustainability of this initiative is also a preoccupation. Additional funding from the CHSSN 
will allow us to open a second Wellness Centre, this time in Mascouche! The CHSSN has also 
provided funding to support us in our quest for diversified and sufficient funding to be able 
to maintain these activities in the future.  
 
Our needs assessment conducted during our first two years of funding has indicated that 
many elderly seniors are isolated in their own homes as well as in residences, where 
activities in English are very few and far between. Anglophone seniors are not very aware 
of the resources available to them or do not take advantage of them. A grant from the 
Ministère de la Famille  will allow us to put into place an outreach service for these 
members of our community in the northern part of the region (Rawdon being the main 
hub). We also hope to build up a strong volunteer base of individuals who can give their 
time for friendly visits or check-in phone calls, or to assist this clientele in having more 
outings through accompanied transportation. 
 

SPECIAL THANKS 
 

In addition to the multiple resources that are highlighted in bold  text throughout this 
report, ECOL would like to offer special thanks to Centre Hospitalier Heather , which has 
provided us with use of their conference rooms, voicemail and photocopying service during 
the past year.  
 
We would like to acknowledge the contribution of the Centre intégré de la santé et de 
services sociaux de Lanaudière (C ISSS) for the encouragement and assistance in making 
health care services more accessible and better-adapted to the English-speaking 
community.  
 
We thank Dollarama for the donation of a gift card, which we used to purchase Wellness 
Centre materials. 
 
Thank you to TransCanada Corporation , whose donation will allow us to offer first aid 
courses to senior volunteers in the south of the region. 
 
Thank you to the Computer Science Corporation  for the donation of twenty laptops. 
 
And last, but certainly not least, we wish to thank all of the members of our community who 
have volunteered their time to ECOL. There are too many of you to name without the fear of 
having forgotten someone, but you know who you are! We truly appreciate your help. 


